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Childhood - 1939 
 
0:01:48 Malka Sarah Teranzig (PH) married name Wozobski, born May 
12, 1924 in þ¢dþ, Poland.  One of six children, second from 
oldest, only survivor along with sister two years younger, Madja. 
Parents had ready-to-wear children's, teenagers and ladies 
clothes, and shawls. 
 
0:04:13 Parents do well financially, children not need to assist 
with finances; 15 years old when war began; family still 
together. 
 
0:05:15 (Pause) 
 
0:05:30 (she wants to back up) Father good looking man, 
religious, belong to big synagogue, invite people to partake at 
their dinner table.  Grandfather spent every Friday and Saturday 
with her family. They sang songs. Grandfather had something for 
each grandchild. Aunt also came and spent Shabbat with them. 
 
0:09:12 Uncles, Aunts and cousins come.  Always many people at 
the house.  Her parents also manufactured the clothing.  Aunts 
and Uncles learned to make the clothes for the family business. 
Grandfather had 3-4 other children besides her father. This is 
how they all made a good living. 
 
0:11:29 Uncle had a grocery store. She and her sister went to his 
store to get groceries for her family and her aunt also. These 
groceries were delivered. She feels fortunate that she had 
parents who could provide for her. Her mother was not very 
educated, but she had a good sense of humor. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
0:13:10 War broke out. Mother predicted that it will be difficult 
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to find relatives and friends after the war, which came true. 
Seventh child born December 1940, a girl, Freda (PH), which means 
peace and happiness.  She also had a brother, Shalom. The start 
of the war was chaotic.  People of þ¢dz thought they would be 
safe if they went to Warsaw.  So her father, brother, her and the 
second youngest sister went to Warsaw.  She returned to þ¢dz to 
help take care of the rest of her family.  Her brother met a girl 
in Warsaw and got married. 
 
1939 - 1945 
 
0:16:45 Ghetto started to form soon after her return; a great 
tragedy.  It makes you feel like nothing. The Ghetto was sealed 
in December 1940.  You were restricted in every way. Soon they 
started to ration. Bread was round and weighed 2-3 pounds. It had 
to last a full month. They debated when to eat it. Her mother 
sliced the bread thickly. 
 
0:19:34 Her mother realized that they did not know what would 
happen the next day or week, thus eight days before the next 
ration, they would be starving.  She did the same with potatoes 
in the soup. 
 
Q. Survival skills of mother? 
 
0:21:22 Mother said "You will learn the hard way." She says she 
did learn the hard way. She worked across the street from where 
they lived. One day her mother made potato latkas from potato 
skins from the alley, believing it would relieve water retention. 
 
0:24:20 She returned one day from work and her mother had made a 
chocolate cake from dried coffee kernels. She tried to keep them 
alive each day. She thought her mother was the smartest person in 
the world. 
 
0:26:45 1942 - a big raid. Germans went from court to court 
selecting people.  Mother was young person.  At that time they 
were looking for small children.  Her sister was two years old. 
She dressed her mother up as herself and made her take off her 
wig (instead she wore a beret) and sent her up to the attic. 
 
0:29:10 Germans yelled "everybody down".  They sent her father on 
the wagon. Then her mother came down from hiding with the baby. A 
woman across from her, who was already told she could stay, 
pulled the sister under her skirt. Another sister pushed her 
mother to the side where women were who were already told that 
they could stay. Father instead of getting on the wagon walked 
home when no one was looking. They all survived that incident. 
 
 
 
 
 
0:31:54 Another woman from the courtyard suffocated her baby in 
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the attic to keep it from the Germans.  They lived every day with 
different raids.  Two blocks from their home was a big synagogue. 
One night it was set aflame and all Jewish men with beards were 
forced to watch. 
 
0:35:08 It was hard for her father to get enough food and hard to 
watch his children go hungry. 
 
Q. How were you helped to understand the changes? She adapts 
easily and has a positive attitude. In Auschwitz she always said 
"Tomorrow is going to be better." 
 
0:37:50 Her brother was 4-5 years older, the others were all two 
years apart.  He remained in Warsaw and married. After the 
Ghettos in þ¢dz and Warsaw closed there was no communication. She 
assumes he fell victim to the Germans around the time of the 
Warsaw Ghetto Uprising. 
 
0:39:28 Her father started to lose weight. He was a kitchen 
supervisor. The kitchen never had enough food. One day he 
returned and got into be. A neighbor doctor brought medication. 
She gave half of her bread for the medication.  Within a week or 
two he died. It was an honor to die in your own home. 
 
0:43:52 Her father had an "open heart". On the way to work he 
stopped to talk to children.  They cried for him when he died. 
 
0:45:10 Describes mourning and burial of her father. She sat with 
him.  She did not trust anyone else with him.  A Rabbi compared 
him to a Zaddik (PH).  He was buried in the cemetery. They never 
returned there. 
 
0:47:50 She worked. After sitting shiva, she went to work without 
food. Her mother went for the ration, but did not return. She ran 
to look for her. She found out that those who went to get the 
ration that day had been picked up by the Germans. She went to 
speak with a Jewish policeman. 
 
0:51:00 He didn't know anything. She stood there and cried. Then 
she saw her mother coming.  She got away by telling the Germans 
that she was still breast feeding so they let her go. She told 
her mother not to go out anymore. 
 
0:53:30 She went to get the soup for her mother and for the baby. 
She locked her mother in the house. Her mother started to eat the 
baby's ration, so she came home at noon to give her soup to her 
mother and the baby. 
 
0:55:35 Her manager gave her an extra soup ration if she took 
over certain duties at the store.  One day she couldn't get out 
of bed. She had typhus. She returned to work the next week. The 
manager saw that she got more than one extra ration. 
1:00:45 Her sister heard that people were being sent to labor 
camps, and there they received extra food.  Her sister decided to 
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go, and her mother said they were all going. 
 
0:00:36 repeat of tape 1 (ca. 0:54:00 until end) 
 
0:07:40 They all signed up voluntarily on August 21, 1944. They 
took along what they thought they would need, but things got left 
on the way, they were too hard to carry. She felt they weren't 
going to labor camps. They were almost the last group from the 
Ghetto. 
 
0:10:00 At the destination they were given bread. Her little 
sister could no longer eat and showed signs of dying. The train 
came.  Many people pushed in one wagon. It was very hot; they 
couldn't breathe.  They arrived in Auschwitz. She saw huge 
fields, each surrounded by wire gates. She remained 3 days and 3 
nights. There was a selection as they got off the trains. 
 
0:12:39 She saw them select mothers with children, men and 
younger people to go off together. Her mother was 42-43 years 
old, but looked very young.  She told her mother to not admit the 
baby was hers.  She was going to admit it was her own. They came 
up to the two Germans, but her mother admitted the baby was hers. 
Manya pleaded with the German, saying "that woman is taking my 
baby," but he did not believe her. It was on Friday, the German 
said she would see her mother again on Sunday. 
 
0:15:46 She knew when she saw the smoke that she would never see 
them again and it was true. She thought if her mother went with 
her clever other sister she might survive and since she herself 
was young, maybe they could use her for something.  She still 
feels that she could have saved her mother. 
 
0:18:00 The German saved her life. At the time she was only 
thinking of her mother.  Everyday they were selected and counted. 
After selection, they were shaved.  She sent her sister in first 
and then her sister would recognize her when she came out. Then 
they reversed. She came out and did not see her sister, so she 
yelled her name. She did not recognize her. She was with her 
sister all three days in Auschwitz. The nights were bitter cold. 
 
0:21:02 They received one quilt to cover all and never received 
water, although they received bread. The day before they were 
transported to Mullhausen (ph?), she tried to trade her bread for 
water. A female German guard ran after her and would have killed 
her. She told the guard that the Russians are coming and all 
these witnesses here will tell them that you killed me. Instead 
the guard grabbed her by the ear and pulled her back. 
 
 
 
 
 
0:24:02 That evening they were transported to Mullhausen, since 
they were among those still able to work.  They rode 3 days and 
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nights on the train.  They wanted them to keep clean and wear 
clothes at Mullhausen, which helped her survive. She worked in a 
munitions factory. They never told anyone that they were sisters 
or they would have been separated.  They were in Mullhausen from 
August 1944 until about April 1945. 
 
1945 - present 
 
0:27:00 Then they learned they would have to evacuate. They 
walked from Mullhausen to Bergen-Belsen. She wasn't aware of any 
sabotage at the factory in Mullhausen. She only sharpened little 
pieces.  It took 8 days to get to Bergen-Belsen.  They didn't 
know much about the progress of the war. 
 
0:30:10 Bergen-Belsen was in upheaval. While in Mullhausen her 
sister got typhus.  She went to her sister's block to be counted 
as her.  Her sister got better soon and was strong enough for the 
march.  In Bergen-Belsen they didn't know the food and water was 
contaminated.  She was hungry all the time. The Germans placed as 
many prisoners as possible in the barracks, all lying on the 
floor. 
 
0:33:13 She got typhus again. Her sister came in and said "you 
will not die, the Americans are here." The next day her sister 
came in with food from a soldier. On the picture was pork and 
beans. She wouldn't/couldn't eat, she was so sick. She was 
carried from place to place. 
 
0:36:40 When she finally was aware again, she was in a "beautiful 
place."  She got up from the bed and walked around. She went into 
a well-stocked kitchen.  A German nurse came in and sent her back 
to her room.  Then an American doctor came to see her and spoke 
to her in German.  She told him what happened.  He brought back 
the nurse and told her to get whatever Manya wanted for 
breakfast, lunch and dinner. 
 
0:41:30 From then on the nurse watched over her. The doctor said 
she was very sick and they couldn't care for her there and he 
wanted to send her to Sweden.  She didn't want to leave, because 
her sister was there.  He couldn't find her sister, she didn't 
want to admit who she was, she was still afraid.  Then her sister 
came to see her, which solved the confusion. 
 
0:44:19 She went with her sister to Sweden.  The Red Cross sent 
her.  When she went to board the ship, the same nurse came also 
and said to the doctor, "if she didn't die, then no person in the 
world would die."  That was in May 1945.  In Sweden she was 
placed in different hospitals, under quarantine. She also had 
lung tuberculosis. That cure didn't take too long, but it also 
spread to her hip, which was harder to cure. 
 
0:47:10 The Swedes believe in self-healing, not medication. She 
left the hospital in 1950. Later that year she met her husband. 
They got married in 1951.  He is also a survivor. She didn't tell 
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him what happened to her, to not add to his burdens. In Sweden 
they had a "beautiful son".  He is married now with a daughter. 
She also has a daughter, born in 1957. 
 
0:49:10 When she recuperated she said to God that she was going 
to pick up the pieces and go on.  She thinks her children are 
wonderful.  This is the first time she has told anyone about her 
Ghetto and camp experience. She had been trying to leave 
everything behind her. 
 
0:51:35 (Present day stories.) 
.END. 
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